Sandy Town Council



Minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 5 March 2012 commencing at 7.30 pm.  
	Present:
	Cllrs J Ali, N Aldis, W Jackson, K Lynch, C Osborne, 

M Pettitt, Mrs M Runchman, D Sharman, M Scott, R Smith, 
Mrs S Sutton (Mayor), and G White. 



	Absent:
	Cllrs Mrs S Lunn, Mrs J Smyth and Mrs S Stacey.  


	
	Central Bedfordshire Cllr Caroline Maudlin was present.  The Town Clerk was in attendance.



	1
	Apologies for absence (167/2011-12)
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Mrs Lunn and Mrs Smyth.


	2
	Declaration of interests (168/2011-12)
(a) Personal Interests

None
(b) Prejudicial Interests

Cllr White declared a prejudicial interest in Planning item no 22/12 as the architect involved was his cousin.


	3
	Questions from Electors (169/2011-12)
The following questions were raised by members on behalf of electors:
1. Can a speed limit be introduced through the Sand Hills (Sand Lane) as traffic to the new industrial units travel very fast?

Council agreed there were a number of problems related to this road and it was agreed to refer the matter to Central Bedfordshire Council, the CBC Ward Councillors present would also take the matter up at the CBC Traffic Management committee.

2. Can something be done to improve the parking of buses in the Market Square as on many occasions the number of buses parked cause problems with car drivers trying to access Market Square and Cambridge Road?
Council noted this problem had been raised before and the Clerk was asked to raise the issues with Central Bedfordshire Council.  

3. As previously notified signs had appeared in Churchill Way indicating where some of the odd house numbers were but not all.  This was not a Highways matter and had already been taken up with the Housing Association involved.   The Clerk and Cllr Aldis were asked to refer this to CBC’s Building control department.


	4
	Planning applications (170/2011-12)
Cllr White left the meeting.

1. 22/12  CB/12/00563/ FULL Erection of two storey rear & single storey side extension at 3 Rivermead Gardens, Sandy, Beds.

It was resolved: to support the application because it was compatible with size of dwelling and plot and would have little impact on street scene.
Cllr White returned to the meeting.

2. 23/12  CB/12/00596/ FULL Proposed garage at 162 St Neots Road, Sandy, Beds.

It was resolved: to make no objection because the proposed development was in keeping with size and scale of plot and no problems.
3. 24/12  CB/12/00570/ FULL Erection of detached outbuilding to include garage, games room and conservatory. Previously approved under 07/01253 Full dated 31/08/07 at 1 Brook End, Hatch, Sandy.

It was resolved: to object to the proposed development  because it represented  overdevelopment in open countryside and would spoil a pleasant area.


	5
	Minutes of Committees (171/2011-12)
To receive minutes from the following committee meetings:
1) It was resolved: to receive the minutes of the PP&OS Committee 13 February 2012 meeting.  Council noted that it had been necessary to alter the decision made about the Skate Park and contained within the minutes.  It was agreed to prepare a file note explaining this to be received at the next PP&OS meeting.
2) It was resolved: to receive the minutes of the meetings of the Policies Sub-committees held on 8 February 2012 and 1 March 2012.
The chairman of the sub-committee spoke to the recommendations in both the sets of minutes which proposed the adoption of a new committee structure for the forthcoming municipal year.   The sub-committee had felt that the current structure was unsatisfactory for a number of reasons eg there were two committees composed of the  full council which was not NALC recommended good practice and which undermined the principle of sharing the workload;  the distinctions between the remits of the committees were blurred;  some members of council were only on two committees whilst some were on four committees (because staffing and audit had fewer members) leading to “two tiers” of councillors.    Overall Sandy’s existing structure seemed out of step with practice in the majority of councils in the country.  The sub-committee had considered five models in detail and the model suggested was closest to Ampthill Town Council though not identical.  On this model there would be three committees – each with ten members.  All members would be on two committees.  Development Scrutiny Committee would meet fairly frequently because of the 3 week planning cycle but others would meet every other month.  Each committee would have clearly defined areas of responsibility and it was hoped to reduce the duplication inherent in the present system.    The quorum for TC would remain at five and would be four for committees.  
Council debated the proposals in some detail and all members expressed their views. It was stressed that the sub-committee meetings had been very constructive although opinion was divided on the best committee model for the council. Cllr Pettitt favoured a more streamlined model (Option 1 in the Clerk’s reports) because it would reduce the number of meetings for members and staff.  The proposed model (Option 2 in the Clerk’s reports) did not greatly reduce the number of meetings. Other members preferred this option whilst some members thought the council’s workload was too great for it to be practical.
Members noted that terms of reference and delegated powers of the committees were not yet drafted but would be prepared by the sub-committee if the new model found favour.  Substitutes would be allowed in line with Standing Orders. If adopted the new model would be operated from the Annual Meeting of Council in May 2012. Standing Orders permitted a change of structure at any time although it was felt that a one year trial would be a useful way to evaluate the new model.

It was resolved:  To approve the recommendations made by the Policies Sub-committee in the two sets of minutes and adopt the Option 2 model for the forthcoming year.
3) It was resolved: to further note the minutes of the F&GP meeting Monday 30 January 2012  and to approve Item 6 to adopt new Standing Orders with immediate effect.  


	6
	Reports from Representatives (172/2011-12)
a) Central Bedfordshire Councillors Report

Cllr Aldis and Cllr Maudlin reported that the CBC budget had been approved and figures for Sandy published in the Biggleswade Chronicle.  The Police and Fire authorities had increased their precept.  CBC’s next Town and Parish  Council Conference would be held  on 1st May 2012. The clerk noted that STC is permitted to send two representatives only and names should be submitted to the Clerk. The A1603 by Summerfield was to have no waiting restrictions placed on it.  The Portas Review Team was looking for pilot towns.  Members were requested to identify litter hotspots and inform CBC of areas often missed by street cleaners. From 22 November 2012 Police and crime commissions would be abolished and directly elected commissioners will be introduced.  The Home Office had issued a protocol explaining arrangements for the introduction of the new system and CBC councillors had been briefed accordingly.  CBC’s Community Safety Partnership policies had been reviewed along with Let’s Talk and Let’s Talk events were likely to change in format, eg Let’s Talk may attend Sandy Carnival during 2012.  CBC’s community safety plan had been refreshed for 2012/13 and the priorities to be recommended to the council executive  included tackling  ASB, emphasis on reducing repeat offending, targeting repeat offenders and repeat victims through IOMS.  CBC was keen to know what Diamond Jubilee celebrations were planned and was holding free roadshows for guidance on planning street parties, either at the Saxon Leisure Centre on 14 March 2012 or at CBC offices at Chicksands on 15 March 2012.  Sustainable Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 6 March 2012 would be looking at libraries.  Sandy Library would have extended hours and it was hoped that they would open earlier in the day if possible.  
b) Representatives of Outside Bodies Reports

On Thursday 9 February 2012 Cllr Pettitt met with Paul Joyce and Mark McDonald of CBC Highways Department and  looked at 24 areas in the town.  A detailed report would be circulated to all members when completed.  Significant items included a proposal to consider width restriction measures on Cambridge Road and Sand Lane, also Railtrack were to undertake urgent repairs to the railway parapet nearby (only 3 feet high).  Bollards may be introduced to the High Street outside St Swithuns as heavy goods traffic had been mounting the pavement and damaging post office covers there was also a perceived risk of vehicles coming into contact with children/pedestrians.  It was suggested that a planter could be put outside McColls in the Market Square to deter illegal parking.  There was discussion of the unofficial pedestrian crossing at the entrance to Budgens’ car park.
Cllr Lynch left the meeting.

	7
	Finance  
a) It was resolved: to approve the accounts for payment. 

b) It was resolved: to receive a financial report on income/expenditure against budget for the year to date 2-11/12


	8
	Jubilee Beacon (174/2011-12)

A verbal report on progress with arrangements for the Diamond Jubilee Beacon was received.  

Following discussion it was resolved: to approve the proposal to light a gas fired beacon on Pinnacle Hill on 4 June 2012 which would burn for approximately half an hour and would be accompanied by a single firework of 2 minutes duration and to take advantage of the 1st Sandy Scouts’ kind offer to assist with the practical arrangements for this event.  The cost of the beacon would be £309 plus gas which Cllr Scott offered to donate on behalf of his business, Seddington Nursery. The firework would cost £214.  Cllr Ali offered to donate £100 towards this from his business, The Maharajah.  It was planned to have a torchlight procession (potentially fancy dress) from the Market Square to the Pinnacle before the beacon was lit.


	9
	Walkers are Welcome (174/2011-12)

Following the launch of the Walkers are Welcome (WaW) initiative the Sandy community had responded enthusiastically and over 500 signatures had been collected within one month which amply demonstrated community desire to acquire the accreditation.   The signatories include local business people who were willing to make their premises walker friendly.

In order to proceed further the following requirements must now be met:

1. Petition evidence must be submitted to WaW.

2. Council must pass a resolution formally endorsing the application for WaW status

3. Council must commit to production of Jubilee Walk leaflet (see below) and to marketing the WaW status if achieved,

4. Council must formally approve the existence of the WaW Steering Group already in place and commit a budget of £300 towards marketing of WaW status if achieved.  (If approved funds for this budget will be taken from within the TIC operating budget for 2012/13, it is expected that CBC will also contribute to this budget if necessary.)  

5. Council must commit on-going officer time to co-ordinating the project (as is already happening). 
The Clerk had completed the accreditation application form and would submit this on behalf of the community if approval to meet the requirements above was granted. The cost to the Council was for the production and printing of 5,000 Jubilee Walk leaflets.  The Clerk had negotiated with CBC on this project and a 50/50 split in funding has been agreed.  The Town Council had “piggy backed” on CBC’s procurement procedures. Total Price for design and cartography of the leaflet was £985 (Cost to STC £492.50).
It was resolved: to formally endorse the Walkers are Welcome application, commit to all the requirements listed from 1-5 above and to approve the expenditure of £492.50 for design and cartography work for the Jubilee Walk leaflet. 


	10
	Future Management of Jenkins Pavilion (175/2011-12)

It was resolved:  that that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by s.100 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers are likely to be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 (ie commercially sensitive information). 

Council discussed terms of a contract to outsource the management of Jenkins Pavilion to Stevenage Leisure Ltd for a period of 12 months commencing on 1 April 2012.   
It was resolved: to approve the proposed contract as described in the confidential report prepared for the Council and to make appropriate adjustments to the council’s 2012/13 budget to accommodate these proposals.    
Terms of the contract would be made public once the agreement had been concluded.


	11
	Confidential Item (176/2011-12)

It was resolved: that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by s.100 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers are likely to be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 (ie commercially sensitive information). 

It was resolved: to instruct the Clerk to undertake additional work in connection with the matter discussed.  
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